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Minutes of the Trust Board
Thursday 26 July 2012

Philip Constable Board Room, 1st Floor Grosvenor Wing

	Present:
	Mr Christopher Smallwood (CS)
	Chair

	
	Mr Miles Scott (MS)
	Chief Executive

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert (GH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Prof Peter Kopleman (PK)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Paul Murphy (PM)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt (MR)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Prof Alison Robertson (AR)
	Chief Nurse & Director of Operations

	
	Ms Sarah Wilton (SW)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	
	Ms Emma Gilthorpe (EG)
	Non Executive Director

	In Attendance
	Mr Neal Deans (ND)
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Ms Wendy Brewer (WB)
	Director of Human Resources

	
	Mr Peter Jenkinson (PJ)
	Director of Corporate Affairs

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp (TK)
	Director of Strategy

	
	Mr William Boa (WBoa)
	Interim Director of Finance 


The Chair welcomed all to the meeting.  Three members of the public/staff were present during the meeting.  The Chair reminded those present that this was a Board meeting in public, and not a public meeting.  Those present would be given the opportunity to ask questions on agenda items at the end of the meeting; however questions from the public would be received following individual clinical team presentations. 

The Chair reminded those present that this was the first and last formal board for W Boa.  This was also the last formal board for E Gilthorpe.  Both were thanked for their contribution to the Trust.

	12.31
	Declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest declared.
	Follow up actions

	
	
	

	12.32
	Minutes of the previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 31 May 2012 were accepted as an accurate record of the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	12.33
	Matters Arising

There were no matters arising from the minutes.
	

	
	
	

	12.34
	Chief Executive Report

M Scott stated that the minutes of the discussion held on K Gorny in the private section of the board can be disclosed to the public.  If any individual would like to have a private meeting about this case then a meeting can be arranged with A Robertson or R Given-Wilson.  

M Scott emphasised the importance of the service improvement programme for the Trust and how critical it is to the future in terms of quality, safety and productivity.   

The Emergency Department is currently being re-designed in terms of what the department does.  By the end of this development, the department will have doubled in size and has some of the best facilities in the country for resuscitation, majors, minors and children.  There will be a public opening of the refurbished department.  This has already had a direct positive impact on patient experience.  M Rappolt requested for the NEDs to have a tour of the Emergency Department.

Work has been done in progressing the Trust Corporate Strategy.  A wide range of other strategies have been reviewed, coupled with feedback from wide ranging discussions with staff and some external stakeholders to formulate the first draft of the corporate strategy.  Alongside this the proposals from  Better Services, Better Values will be put out to public consultation in September 2012.  Clinical staff from the Trust has been involved in developing the recommendations of the various work streams.         

London Cancer Alliance (LCA) and Tertiary Pediatrics initiatives touch upon the Trust’s specialist services, and in both instances the Trust is working alongside service partners across South London.  There is significant clinical engagement in the work and this work will lead to development and change in services and the Trust is well represented in this.   

The Trust continues to ensure that the hospital is successful in education and research as well as clinical services.  A Memorandum of Understanding has been developed with SGUL and P Kopelman clarified that this has been accepted by the university.  The Board also agreed this at the meeting.   

It was noted that the following external appointments have been made;

Managing Directors:

CCG Chairs:

Wandsworth – Graham Mackenzie

Croydon – Paula Swann

Kingston – David Smith

Richmond – Dominic Wright

Wandsworth – Nicola Jones

Croydon – Tony Brzezicki

Kingston – Naz Jivani

Richmond – Andrew Smith

Merton – Howard Freeman

Sutton – Brendan Hudson

The Board accepted the report.  
	

	
	
	

	12.35
	Quality and Patient Safety
	

	
	
	

	12.35.1
	Quality Report

A Robertson highlighted the key points in the report as follows:

· There was one case of hospital acquired MRSA bloodstream infection during April to June 2012 inclusive.  The Trust’s mandatory threshold is no more than two such infections within 12 months.

· Nursing scorecards have been redesigned and re-launched with a more robust reporting system to the Nursing Board each month.  An aggregated summary is now available with more granular detail at ward and department level.  Divisional over views on each of the scorecards can now be created.

· A Trust wide approach has been taken in Pressure Ulcer Prevention as it is seen as an approximate measure for quality of nursing care.  In 2011/2012 a Pressure Ulcer Prevention (PUP) bundle was introduced across the Trust.  The introduction of the new paperwork was accompanied by staff training and a series of audits were carried out to establish the extent to which the bundle had been adopted in the wards.

· Nurse to bed ratios are to be published for every hospital in England under plans to monitor quality in the NHS.  A quality dashboard is being developed by the Department of Health, which is intended to provide a transparent measure of performance.  It is anticipated that trusts will be expected to update data on their nurse to bed ratio every three months.  The Trust currently monitors nurse to patient ratios and safe staffing levels daily.  Agency staff utilisation is captured on the nursing score cards.  During June 2012 a total of 22 episodes of unsafe staffing were reported on the daily safe staffing tool a notable reduction from the 49 episodes reported in Q4 2011/12. 

· G Hibbert suggested that nurse to bed ratios is an area of concern in children and women.  A Robertson explained that divisional performance reviews reflected this but the reason for this is there are more babies in the unit which causes over capacity in the unit.  There is also a national shortage of neo natal nurses but compared to other Trusts, SGH enjoys higher recruitment rates.

· Patient Safety Stories have been shown to be an effective way engaging clinical staff to improve systems.  The trust has already run events where patients have told their stories and evaluations show them to be very powerful.

· Serious Incidents (SI) Thematic Review is presented to the Quality and Risk Committee twice a year.  SI reporting process and outcomes from the investigations has improved and actions plans are followed through.

· The board was asked to approve the declaration relating to Safeguarding Children.  It is important that the Trust gives a clear message to patients, public and service users that it takes the safeguarding of children and young people seriously and this declaration is intended to give this assurance.  This declaration was approved by the board.

· G Hibbert noted that safeguarding training figures were a long way off the target mark.  A Robertson confirmed that there have been problems in accumulating training data but these figures will be updated.   

· The Trust’s main cohort of Eliminating Mixed Sex Accommodation (EMSA) breaches falls within adult Intensive Care Unit’s (ICUs) and the Hyper-acute Stroke Unit (HASU).  In the first quarter of 2012 the number of breaches in the ICUs has continued to improve.  The ICUs have been working with the Site/Bed Management Team and the clinical divisions to review the systems and processes for transferring patients to specialist ward beds.  As a result of this review the escalation plan has now been updated although work continues to address concerns at weekends and for out-of-hours transfers. 

· At the beginning of July 2012 the Trust received its interim patient survey results commissioned by the trust and undertaken by the Picker Institute in which inpatients in February were surveyed.  This is an additional “spotlight” survey that is used internally to give an indication of whether anything has changed since the annual survey, when patients are sampled every August, with results published in Spring. 

· The trust maintained a 25 working day response time and the target is that 85% of complaints should be responded to within this timescale. Initial acknowledgement should be 100% within 3 working days. This is currently at 75% vs the target of 85% for a 25 day response.  Work underway to review process in order to make improvements. 

· Real time patient feedback is used in improving patient experience.  Patients fill out a questionnaire using a tablet.  This is done with the help of volunteers.   The results generated are available instantly in dedicated, service-level reports, as well as through a division-level report that highlights areas of especially good or poor performance and allows staff to directly compare services.

· A number of national audits have been published recently and summary details are provided in the report.  
	A Robertson

	
	
	

	12.35.2
	Infection Control Annual Report Presentation

R Holliman highlighted the key points in the presentation follows;

· In 2006 one hundred patients a year were acquiring MRSA bacteraemia at the Trust of which 20 would die.  In 2011/12 there was only 1 case of MRSA bacteraemia, and this performance is as good any other Trust in the country.  This is because of the efforts of staff across the Trust in hand washing, vascular line care and care in looking after wounds. The major intervention that should reduce the number of patients becoming colonized with MRSA is good hand hygiene and there are ongoing efforts to promote this through monthly hand hygiene audits, regular use of the hand hygiene assessment machine throughout the Trust and regular teaching sessions.  

· The original Clostridium difficile (C.diff) target for 2011/12 was set by the DoH at 52.  However a revised target of 87 was negotiated with the commissioners.  This is because SGH was one of four trusts in the country to take part in a study to determine the best way of diagnosing C.diff infection.  As a result of carrying out this study the Trust improved the diagnosis of C.diff infection by 40%.  The Trust recorded 86 cases during 2011/12, hence meeting the revised target.

· For 2012/13 a number of additional interventions have been introduced.  Increased surveillance of C diff cases so each consultant knows how many of their patients have acquired this infection whilst under their care.  S Wilton raised a concern in the length of antibiotic prescribing period as this was a highlighted concern in most wards in table 18.  R Holliman stated that this is a component of antibiotic stewardship; the nurses have less impact and medical staffs have more involvement in this function.    It is important to inform the consultants of measures such as the planed treatment stop/review date, and recording the indication for treatment for the purposes of antibiotic stewardship. 

· There has been an introduction of molecular testing to detect patients carrying the C.diff bacteria so that spread of the bacteria can be reduced.  Seven volunteer consultants will act as Infection Control Champions to improve the passage of information relating to infection control between both the wards and medical staff and to act as exemplars of best infection control practice.

· The Trust is one of the first in the country to use the newly licensed drug Fidaxomicin for the treatment of C diff infection. Using this drug should reduce the number of patients who suffer relapse or recurrence of their disease.

· Since 2005, St. George’s Hospital has identified a series of patients either colonised or infected with a multiple drug resistant (MDR) strain of Pseudomonas aeruginosa.  Up to the end of March 2012 there have been 92 cases of MDR pseudomonas identified within the hospital.  MDR pseudomonas has been isolated on a number of occasions from the waste pipe system within the hospital.  Initially, it was unclear if these findings represented patients passing the organism to the local environment or vice-versa.  However, in 2011 the epidemic strain was found in waste-water leakage in the X-ray department, remote from any known clinical case.  In contrast, several hundred water inlet supplies (taps, showers etc.) taken over a six year period have never been found to contain MDR pseudomonas.  Hence, the St. George’s Hospital experience appears different to other, well publicised outbreaks of hospital associated pseudomonas infection in that the source of the organism may be the outlet waste pipe system rather than colonisation of water taps and other inlet devices.

· The Trust Estates team are aware of 2349 reports of sink/toilet/sluice blockages in the period 2005 – 2010 in St. James wing alone (one of four clinical blocks with St. George’s hospital).  Consequently, the current working hypothesis is supported by microbiological evidence of persistent waste pipe system colonisation with MDR pseudomonas and physical evidence of blockages with backflow which may lead to patients being exposed to waste pipe system fluids.  The Trust has embarked on an extensive programme of hand wash basin review, replacing items where the water jet from taps runs directly into the outlet, thereby generating aerosols from the waste pipe.  Waste pipes are examined proactively and potential blockages are avoided by removing debris and replacing pipes of insufficient capacity for current requirements.  Paper towels are being removed and/or replaced with items that disperse more readily.  An education programme has been implemented to reduce the instances of clinical wipes and other insoluble materials entering the waste pipe system.  Further measures include improved surveillance through use of electronic databases, better liaison between the Infection Control Team, HPU and HPA and the avoidance of storing clinical equipment and consumables in areas such as ward sluices where exposure to waste pipe system fluids is a greater risk.  The Trust has established an MDR pseudomonas operational group, chaired by the DIPC, that has ongoing oversight of the outbreak and works to ensure the work of the various control teams (ICT, Estates, HPU, HPA) is coordinated, comprehensive and effective.

· There has been a change in seasonal distribution of norovirus infections.  The long recognised peak of cases in the winter months has been replaced by an endemic disease, with community outbreaks occurring at irregular intervals throughout the year.  Hence the term “winter vomiting disease” has become a misnomer.  In 2011-12 the Trust experienced a major incident of norovirus infection during the period December 2011 to January 2012.  Twice daily operational meetings with Infection Control Nurses, Consultant Medical Microbiologists, Virologists, Bed Managers and Ward Sisters were held at times of increased incidence and these were found to be very helpful.  In addition, twice weekly strategic meetings were held to review the progress of the outbreak, identify systematic problems and to define and introduce changes in management practice. Extensive infection control measures combined with on-site molecular diagnostics allowed the Trust to control the outbreak without significant disruption of clinical activity. The opening of a state-of-the-art, acute medical admissions unit incorporating much improved patient isolation facilities was most helpful in bringing the norovirus incident to a close.
· M Rappolt wanted to know how the infection control team extends out into the community services.  R Holliman explained that ongoing surveillance flags up problems in the community which the Trust then deals with.  For example MSSA and E Coli blood stream infections often originated in the community and are then transferred to the hospital for diagnosis and management.  In the case of MSSA, the Trust  it is looking to improve ulcer and wound care in the community and with E Coli, improved urinary catheter care is the goal.   

· An initiative in 2011/12 allowed best practice to be shared amongst all Infection Control Teams in London.  This was done by having a peer review by multidisciplinary teams.  The initiative promoted sharing best practice by looking at what other teams have been doing, areas that can be improved and where best practice can be disseminated across the teams.

· The success of infection control at the Trust is not only dependent on the Infection Control team. A culture has been actively developed within the Trust from Board to ward whereby infection control is now seen as the personal responsibility of all staff.

A Robertson thanked R Holliman for his hard work and efforts as the Infection Control Doctor; it was noted that R Holliman was now stepping down from this post and was to be replaced by Matthew Laundy.   
	

	
	
	

	12.35.3
	Care and Environment progress report

The reported was received for information. 

M Rappolt queried whether the new theatres management system was implemented and what cost savings was it showing.  N Deans explained that the new system was introduced in day surgery on 10th January 2012 and was now being rolled out to St James Wing, Lanesborough Wing and Paul Calvert theatres by July 2012.  Accurate data was now being collected on activity and utilisation rates and will be used to improve productivity.     
	

	
	
	

	12.36
	Strategy
	

	
	
	

	12.36.1
	Clinical Services presentation – Medicine Division 

The Board received a presentation from the Medical Oncology directorate.  Lisa Pickering, Care Group Lead and Laura Badley, General Manager highlighted the following points:

· The work of the Oncology department is to deliver anti-cancer systemic therapy to patients with localised and advanced cancer to help prolong their life duration and improve their quality of life.  St Georges is the local centre for treatment of common cancers and is also the regional / supraregional of referrals for specialist cancers such as melanoma, HIV-related lymphoma and penile cancer.

· There is a 16 bedded ward in the Trevor Howell as well as a 12 chaired day unit.  There is a dedicated outpatients area in Haemato-oncology and palliative medicine. 
· The Trust is now an ESMO (European Society of Medical Oncology) Designated Centre of Integrated Care and a Designated Teenage & Young Persons Hospital. There is a significant amount of clinical research activity being undertaken by the department.  There are currently 40 clinical trials underway.  There is an annual recruitment target of 166 patients and the department is above this target, 25 patients recruited per month.

· The majority of the work in the oncology department is outpatient based.  However inpatient and day unit activity has increased since 2008, emergency activity has increased to 10 cases per month, day unit activity has increased from 400 to 600 cases per month.  Outpatient activity has seen an increase in both the first and follow up appointments.        

· Increased activity in the department is due to the number of cancer incidences increasing, increases in approved and funded treatments, clinical research into cancer improves survival rates and new drugs are becoming approved and effective.

· A Cancer Drug Fund has exclusively been set up in England which is money which has been set aside at SHA level to fund cancer treatments.  Clinicians are instrumental in deciding where this money is best spent allowing more treatments to be funded and for people to live longer with advanced cancer.  Research is being done into the existence of this fund to see whether it is having a positive effect on cancer outcomes.  

· Fewer drugs are funded in the UK compared to other countries and this is reflected in the UK patient outcomes compared to other countries.   

· T Kemp explained there is a problem in the UK with late diagnosis of cancer which can affect outcomes.  However, the UK has been very efficient in collecting data, there is the Cancer Registry Data which can be connected to death which other European countries do not have.  

· There has been a change in median survival with advanced cancer, for example in 2008 those with lung cancer the survival rate was 8 – 9 months and in 2011 this had increased to 13 – 14 months. 
· 2010/11 challenging year mainly due to change in recording of activity with introduction of iClip.  2011/12 oncology finished year on budget.  2012/12 Q1 has seen a £226k under spend.  

· Service Improvement Project is underway, managed by Lesley Hoyle and funded by the PCT.  The project overall looks at Quality and Efficiency and outcome.  Focus lies in managing the 16 bedded inpatient unit effectively as this can have an impact on other areas, improve length of stay and maximise the amount of senior input for in patients and improve patient experience in the day unit and outpatients b improving waiting times  

· A daily consultant discussion happens every morning for every inpatient and that consultant will decide which patient needs to be seen each day at consultant level.  This has also helped reduce length of stay by half.  Although activity is increasing, more patients are being seen and being discharged in a shorter time period.  

· All patients in the trust with known or suspected cancer see an oncologist within 24 hours of admission.  The continuing challenge is to manage the growing service whilst maintaining quality, especially in a time where there is a reduction in junior medical staff.  

· With support from the Board and the Chief Executive, the Oncology Outpatients department will be relocated and redesigned.  The first meeting has already taken place with S Welby.

· Oncology has historically had a close relationship with palliative medicine; assurance can be given that high quality end of life care is given.   

· G Hibbert complimented the work of the oncology department and noted that simple routine measures have made such a dramatic positive impact on length of stay and patient experience and this work is encouraging.

· The London Cancer Alliance has requested centralising and specialising certain cancer treatments.  We need to be aware of the potential impact of this on the Trust and on the oncology department.  However there are more opportunities in this then threats.
	

	
	
	

	12.36.2
	Service Improvement Programme 

A Robertson reported that the Trust is in the process of establishing a trust wide service improvement programme.  The Trust is committed to move from a cost reduction to a service improvement approach, which encompasses quality, safety and productivity.   Significant investment is being made internally to ensure that continuous service improvement becomes the standard way of working.  In addition the Trust has attracted additional external support through funding from NHS London and NHS Top Leaders to establish St George’s Healthcare as an exemplar site for service improvement.    

A number of principles underpin this programme which will focus on delivering projects in this year as well as building a pipeline for delivery over the next 3 years.  All projects will be clinically led and will include the delivery of quality, safety and productivity gains.  It is important that a systematic approach is adopted to the delivery of the programme and a clear, transparent governance structure is fundamental to this.  A Service Improvement Board has been established to track progress.  There are a number of over arching work streams to compliment the divisional programmes.

A communication strategy and plan is nearing completion and a number of activities are already underway.  An official launch is planned for the early part of September.  

C Smallwood questioned whether the Trust would see a return from the work and projects being carried out this year.  A Robertson confirmed that a number of service improvement projects will be delivered this year in addition to longer term pieces of work tat will form a pipeline for future years.  

E Gilthorpe advised that it is important to acknowledge that this programme is building on successful work that is already being undertaken and that whilst improving quality and safety for all patients is extremely important.  It is important to be honest abut the need for this programme to bring efficiency gains.  

G Hibbert asked if IT would be part of this overall approach.  A Robertson assured that IT was included as an enabling work stream.  

M Rappolt questioned whether a standard project template is being used across the Trust and whether this will be used for the service improvement programme.  Standard projects templates haven’t been used in the past and therefore projects have not been managed as effectively.  A Robertson stated that service improvement will have a standard consistent approach.  M Scott informed that the initiation of projects will be standardised but there will be different methods used according to the projects.    

S Wilton raised a concern that there are currently programmes running and its important not to sideline these against the new programmes.  W Boa informed that service improvement programmes will be reported back to the Cost Management Reduction Board and this will allow for the link to be made between service improvement and productivity.     
	

	
	
	

	12.37
	Governance and performance
	

	
	
	

	12.37.1
	Trust Performance report

W Boa noted that the Performance report had been reviewed in detail by the Finance and Performance Committee at its meeting of 25 July.

The purpose of the report is to set out Trust performance against the NHS Performance Management Framework. The NHS Performance Management Framework sets out the standards and performance targets within the NHS Operating Framework for 2012/13 and the relative performance of the Trust is reported every month by the Department of Health and published publicly every quarter. During 2012/13 the NHS Performance Management Framework will be amended to produce one Standard Operating Manual or framework for NHS Trusts that will be used to assess current performance and progress against the Tripartite Formal Agreement that determines the Trust progress along the Foundation Trust pipeline.

W Boa bought to the Board’s attention 4 key points:

The Trust rating under the NHS Performance Framework at the end of Quarter 1 (3 months to 30 June 2012) is Green for Finance and Green for Quality which means the Trust is considered to be performing to standard. The nationally reported figures are based on slightly out of date data and so the assessment within our report uses the most current data and our assessment at Quarter 1 is that the Trust is Green for performance and Amber (performance under review) for Finance.

In April 2012 87.5% of admitted patients and 95.3% of non-admitted patients were seen within 18 weeks, against a target of 90% and 95% respectively. On this target the Trust is amber nationally but the Trust is compliant with the plan agreed with the Commissioner at the start of the year. 

There have been 15 reported cases of Clostridium Difficile for the year to date compared to 23 cases for the same period last year. This means that the Trust is marginally above the national standard and there is a high risk that the Trust will not achieve the national target of 52 cases for the year. The Trust has agreed a local target of 82 cases before financial penalties are levied.

The Trust is non compliant with the target for Mixed Sex Accommodation breaches and is unlikely to achieve this target this year. The Trust is particularly impacted by breaches in Intensive Care Units and is concerned that National data on discharge from ICU suggests that the Trust is one of the highest performing in the country and yet the reporting requirements for this standard do not appear to reflect this. The Director of Nursing and her team is working with colleagues in NHS London to understand this. 

W Boa reported that the first Quarterly Divisional Performance Reviews had been completed and had proved successful. It was noted that the actions, issues and best practice examples noted at those meetings would be shared with the Finance and Performance Committee next month.
	

	
	
	

	12.37.2
	Finance Report

W Boa noted that the Finance report had been reviewed in detail by the Finance and Performance Committee at its meeting of 25 July.

The report was now presented in a new format and that comments and suggestions for amendments were most welcome.

W Boa bought to the Board’s attention 6 key points:

The Trust was reporting a year to date deficit of £2.1 million which is within £50,000 of the planned position for the end of June 2012.

Income is marginally behind planned levels although there is considerable variation within the categories of income and services with elective activity particularly lower than planned. Expenditure is below plan and this is a good position with underlying expenditure and costs controlled.

Cash balances have reduced by £4 million this month as the Trust settles invoices quicker to achieve the Public sector payments policy standard of invoices paid within 30 days of receipt of goods or invoice date.

Capital Expenditure is below plan but the Trust has planned to delay £2.8 million of expenditure to mitigate any liquidity issues that may arise in year.

Cost improvement plans are £200,000 below plan. The Trust has provided for a £2 million shortfall in achievement of cost improvement plans by the Division of Medicine and Cardiovascular services. This provision reduces the Trust recurrent contingency reserve. C Smallwood noted that this issue had been discussed in detail at the Finance and Performance Committee where it was noted that this non-recurrent use of a recurrent reserve was prudent.

The Trust is continuing to forecast a surplus outturn of £6.25 million for the financial year.

C Smallwood asked what progress had been made on discussions with the Commissioners regarding a cap and collar risk share arrangement. W Boa reported that discussions were still in progress but noted that he was less confident that such an agreement would be reached. There was some discussion about the benefit of certainty given by such an arrangement versus the benefits of service lines operating fully within a payment by results environment. 

W Boa noted that the Trust was currently reporting an underlying deficit of £2.1 million for the year due to the non-recurrent nature of £7 million of savings schemes. He noted that the Trust was now working towards the translation of non-recurrent schemes to recurrent schemes (Objective 2 of the savings programme) and that when this was successfully achieved the Trust would actually be in an underlying recurrent surplus for the first time in a number of years. 
	

	
	
	

	12.37.3
	Annual Audit letter 2011-2012

The Board received the audit letter and C Smallwood stated that this was a very positive letter.
	

	
	
	

	12.37.4
	Workforce Board Report and Workforce Committee Report
G Hibbert reported that the Workforce Committee met on July 3 2012.  It had been reported that there was a difference of some 400 staff between the establishment number held by HR and that held by Finance which impacts on the accuracy of vacancy reporting information.  This discrepancy has now been reduced to 220. The target is to clear this difference by September 2012.  W Brewer assured that although this is a complex issue, progress is being made as the two teams are now working productively together.  A strategic project in HR has been established in order to get an improvement in the way workforce planning is carried out in the Trust.

As previously brought to the Boards attention in May, the Committee is not assured that the Trust has a staff appraisal system that is of a high quality.  The current approach is delivering less numeric appraisals than the Board wishes and there is limited control over quality.  The 2011 staff survey shows that while 86% of staff say they were appraised in the past year, only 38% said the appraisal was well structured.  A plan needs to be devised so assurance can be given to the Board.  It is recommended that the Executive decide with some urgency the type of system they wish to introduce and set milestones for its implementation which must involve adequate staff training. 

The status of the current 6 MHPS cases were reviewed to ensure they are being expedited as quickly as possible.  

W Brewer expressed that the Workforce Committee have been very helpful in structuring the future HR plans.  The Performance meetings have been a helpful way in focusing the Divisions attention on workforce indicators such as appraisals and mandatory training.   

W Brewer highlighted that sickness and absence is slightly higher at SGH compared to other acute trusts.  A working group has been set up with line management involvement to work with staff side union members to review the policy with the explicit aim in reducing sickness and absence across the Trust.  Agency expenditure is continuing to reduce.  The Mandatory Training Committee meeting will be reviewing what training is mandatory, how it is monitored, who should be attending and how it is delivered and how much training can be delivered electronically.  

M Rappolt questioned when a new appraisal system will be in place as this has been a recurring theme and no progress has been made.  W Brewer reassured the Board that the Workforce Committee will produce a realistic timetable for the implementation of a revised appraisal system.  G Hibbert emphasised that small milestones need to be set in order to achieve a long term sustainable system.      

C Smallwood noted the turnover in staff vacancies is gradually getting worse.  W Brewer clarified that these figures include all leavers such as those transferring under TUPE regulations.  A more useful indicator is voluntary turnover, which measures when staff chose to leave. 
	M Scott

W Brewer

W Brewer

G Hibbert

	
	
	

	12.37.5
	Staff Survey 2011/12 Action Plan

W Brewer noted that the survey in full and action plan had been reviewed at the Workforce Committee and it was agreed that the action plan should be incorporated into the HR Department Plan 2012-13.

For most of the key factors there was no statistically significant change from the 2010 survey results with the exception of improvements in the ‘percentage of staff being appraised in the last 12 months’ and ‘having a personal development plan’.  There had been deterioration in ‘staff job satisfaction’ and ‘recommendation of the Trust as a place to work or receive treatment’.  However the Trust remains above average amongst its peers for the second of these indicators.     

The Trust gets measured externally against an overall staff engagement score and the outcome of this was average when compared to other acute trusts.  The Trust scored above average on the key question “would you chose the Trust as a place to be treated or work?”  The Trust is monitored against this question externally.  

Overall staff motivation at work remains a concerns.  W Brewer reported that good quality line management is key to making a difference to overall motivation levels.  

P Murphy raised a concern that the staff survey is very slow as the results are not known until 3 months after the survey has been completed.  Suggestions were made that a quality engagement study is carried out so that analysis by division and speciality can occur so it is known where the underlying issues are and this will also help deliver and fulfil the Trust vision statement.    
	W Brewer

	
	
	

	12.38
	Compliance Report including Board Assurance Framework 

P Jenkinson highlighted key risks within the report.  The BAF was reviewed at QRC and EMT and this has led to a number of risks being down graded or removed.  E Gilthorpe emphasised that the BAF is in a strong position.  The key is to keep ontop of it in order to reduce risks to divisional level.  The additional risk which has been added is a capacity risk which needs to be worked up in terms of ownership.  The launch of the performance management framework will allow divisions to be accountable through their various action plans in terms of assurance.  The divisions have taken relevant actions in regards to the termination of pregnancy (TOP) audit and they now have full compliance. Follow up audits will take place to ensure that this is sustained.  CQC on their report from the TOP have declared the Trust compliant.  Actions from the Quality Risk profile are being followed up individually with the CQC assessor, in particular the Offender Health Review.  Actions have been taken around this.  A patient feedback website called Patient Opinion has been re-launched and individual patients have given feedback about the Trust.

E Gilthorpe reported that the new Aggregated data Report, which will include incidents, complaints, claims and PALS will be a helpful report as it will identify themes across various types of monitoring across the Trust.   
	

	
	
	

	12.39
	General Items for review, discussion or approval
	

	
	
	

	12.39.1
	Operating Plan 

W Boa confirmed that the Trust had resubmitted a revised Operating Plan to NHS London who had confirmed that the plan had now been loaded to the NHS Financial Information Management System (FIMS). The Trust would now be monitored against the profile approved by the Board at its last meeting.
	

	
	
	

	12.40
	Questions from the Public

The following comments were made;

· Volunteers taking the tablet computers around on wards noted that the majority of patients have been extremely happy with the treatment they have received and are surprised to hear the negative press surrounding SGH services.

· The new pre-op assessment unit is proving to be successful with patients as it saves them have to walk long distances to different departments and then having to wait to be seen.  

· It was pleasing to note that SGUL students beat King’s Cambridge in University Challenge.  However it was a surprise that medical students didn’t know how to spell E.Coli, E being Escherichia.
	

	
	
	

	12.41
	Date of the next meeting 27 September 2012 at 1.00pm – Philip Constable Board Room
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